COOS COUNTY URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY PLAN AMENDMENT WORK SESSION

4:30 P.M. Thursday, February 27, 2017

Port of Coos Bay Conference Room, 125 Central Avenue, Suite 230, Coos Bay, Oregon 97420

MINUTES

ATTENDANCE

<u>Agency Board Members:</u> Chairman Todd Goergen, At Large; Eric Farm, Port Commissioner; Brianna Hanson, Port Commissioner; Jennifer Groth, City of Coos Bay; John Sweet, Coos County; Adam Foxworthy, At Large; Nathan McClintock, Legal Counsel

<u>Guests:</u> Hans Gundersen, Port Staff; John Burns, Port Staff; Fred Jacquot, Port Staff; Amrha Wimer, Port Staff; Elaine Howard, Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC; Scott Vanden Bos, Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC.; Scott Keillor, BergerABAM; Scott McMahon, BergerABAM; Greg Henderson, Southern Oregon Business Journal

1. <u>CALL MEETING TO ORDER</u>

Chair Todd Goergen called the meeting to order at 4:30pm

2. INTRODUCTION OF GUEST

3. GENERAL BACKGROUND FOR AMENDMENT:

Today's meeting is a work session to inform the Agency Board members of the project plan that Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC has put together to accomplish the substantial plan amendment. This meeting is the initial project milestone to kick off the project. The purpose of the plan amendment is to extend the Agency's duration pending expiration in 2018. Additionally, the most recent plan amendment from 2006 includes projects that have been completed, partially completed, economic assumptions and other project details that are no longer valid. The board felt it was important to seek professional guidance for the plan amendment to ensure a proper process was executed. Through the request for proposal process, the board received and accepted a proposal from Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC and their subcontract team to amend the plan, change or remove the duration provision of plan, review and update project lists, update financial analysis and to give a plan amendment that can be approved and enacted by the Agency.

4. <u>BACKGROUND ON URBAN RENEWAL</u>

Scott Vanden Bos from Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC discussed what Urban Renewal is. Urban renewal is enacted federally and implemented at the state level. It is used throughout Oregon to address blighting influence in designated areas. Urban renewal provides a financing mechanism to implement city or county plans by increases in property taxes within an area to fund projects within the same area. The amount of spending in an area is controlled by maximum indebtedness, in each urban renewal plan.

Mr. Vanden Bos stated that urban renewal is used along the coast of Oregon along with Central Oregon and there are a few local urban renewal agencies.

Mr. Vanden Bos described blight and stated that it is an ugly word that most cities or counties do not like associated with them but in order to have urban renewal you need to have it associated with your area. It is defined by State Statue ORS 457 and generally covers underdevelopment or underutilization of property, poor conditions of buildings or inadequacy of infrastructure including streets and utilities.

Mr. Vanden Bos described maximum indebtedness (MI). It is a total amount of money that can be spent on projects, programs and administration over the life of an urban renewal plan. MI is now the constraining factor of urban renewal plans where in the past it was the duration provision. The MI for North Bay Urban Renewal area is \$60,900,390 with a duration provision that expires in 2018. The plan was adopted on September 29, 1986 and was amended in 1998 to add the MI which was required of every plan.

Commissioner Farm asked how MI is determined. Mr. Vanden Bos answered that there are a couple ways it can be determined. One way is to determine financial projects to see how much revenue the area will generate over a specific time period. Another way is to look at a project list and decide how much money is needed for all the projects.

Commissioner Hanson asked if MI stays static for the duration or is it fluid with the projects in the pipeline. Ms. Howard stated that the \$60,900,390 is the total amount that can be spent and any amount that is spent on projects, programs and administration gets deducted off that amount. Ms. Howard and her team will be working to figure out what amount is currently left then take that information to see how long it will take the Agency to reach the total amount.

Commissioner Farm asked when MI resets. Ms. Howard answered that it never resets but you can amend it. Mr. Vanden Bos stated that MI can be amended up to 20% of the original amount and anything over that will need 75% of taxing districts to approve the amendment.

Commissioner Hanson asked if it is a cumulative spending amount. Ms. Howard explained that it is a cumulative spending limit and every urban renewal in the state has one. Ms. Howard went on to explain that an agency must spend the money by accumulating debt. If an agency does a bond sale and pays interest payments to the bond holders, it is not included in MI and only the principal amount will be deducted.

Commissioner Hanson asked if the intent of an urban renewal agency is to expire and meant to be temporary. Ms. Howard said that is correct and all urban renewals are set to expire.

Mr. Vanden Bos described how urban renewal financing works. Once an area is designated as an urban renewal area, tax assessed value of properties within the area are frozen. Taxes from the frozen base go to all taxing jurisdictions and increased taxes over the frozen base go to the urban renewal agency for use in the area. All tax bills in the county show urban renewal division of taxes. Increment can still accrue after projects are completed to help pay off debt.

Ms. Howard clarified that the amount of money that is allocated to projects must be completed and paid off within the time set in a duration provision if there is one. Ms. Howard suggested that the Agency should not have a duration provision since the statue does not require it any longer. There are political reasons why an agency might want to add a duration provision. One reason would be to show a

commitment to other taxing jurisdictions that there is an end date so they will start to get their share of taxes.

Mr. Goergen would like to make an action item for the next board meeting to remove the duration provision.

Mr. Vanden Bos discussed state limitations of urban renewals. Populations under 50,000 can have 25% of assessed value of property and acreage in the county. Populations over 50,000 can have 15% of assessed value of property and acreage in the county. If there is an existing plan, there are limitations on changes that can be made to the plan. A plan cannot be increased in size by more than 20% of the original acreage and MI cannot be increased by more than 20% of the original MI.

Mr. Goergen asked what if land changed from federal land into private ownership. Ms. Howard said that ownership does not matter. If an agency has 100 acres you may only add 20 acres. If you remove acreage you do not get to have extra capacity to add more back, you only get the 20%.

Mr. Vanden Bos explained that an urban renewal will typically last for 25 to 30 years but may last a few years longer to pay off the debt. The time period is not a requirement of ORS 457. After urban renewal, the value of the area is increased and returned to the tax rolls and all taxing jurisdictions benefit from increased taxes. The area is improved and it better serves the citizens of the community.

Mr. Vanden Bos talked about how taxing districts are affected. Mr. Vanden Bos explained that taxing districts continue to receive taxes off the frozen base; however, they forgo taxes on growth from the frozen base. There is the concept of "but for urban renewal" which means that the growth in an urban renewal area would hypothetically not accrue if urban renewal had not been in the area. If the growth had not accrued, the taxing jurisdictions would not be missing out on any growth. Mr. Goergen stated that on the flip side, the people apposing these types of agencies would argue that they would have come here anyways. Mr. Vanden Bos then stated that at the end of urban renewal, taxing districts receive increased revenue from taxes. Coordination with taxing districts is key because there are situations when the agency might want to change or pass their plan.

Mr. Vanden Bos stated that North Bay collects a special levy that is calculated annually by the assessor's office. Last year's special levy was \$118,251.10 and the revenue from division of taxes was \$95,904.06. A special levy is an extra property tax in addition to urban renewal. Urban renewal does not increase property tax but a special levy will increase property taxes.

Mr. Jacquot asked if the revenue from division of taxes is the increment above the frozen base for properties in the district and the special levy is assessed on all the taxable properties in the county. Mr. Vanden Bos stated that Mr. Jacquot was correct. Ms. Howard explained that there are only four or five urban renewal areas in Oregon that have a special levy provision. Special levy comes from older plans that didn't have a MI. When the legislature established MI, they had each urban renewal plan designate what kind of plan they were out of four options. Ms. Howard explained one option was the type of plan that takes division of taxes but also has the ability to implement a special levy. Agencies didn't think they would have enough money to complete projects with the new tax revenue generation after MI was established.

Mr. Vanden Bos showed a slide on how impacts to taxing districts are calculated. Mr. Vanden Bos stated that it is typically explained by bringing a hypothetical property into an urban renewal area. The hypothetical property coming into the urban renewal area in 2018 is worth \$100,000.00. It has a 3%

growth going into the urban renewal area. In 2017 it pays \$1,535.98 in taxes and in 2018 it will pay \$1,582.06 in taxes. In 2017 the frozen base would be established and the increase in taxes of \$46.08 will be the line item that goes to urban renewal for this particular property. The line item that goes towards urban renewal is calculated for every property in the urban renewal area. Once it has been calculated, they come up with an overall number for the urban renewal area and that number is distributed amongst every property in the county. Every property in the county has urban renewal on their property tax bill. It is taken from taxing districts and does not make your property tax bill increase but it is coming from every property tax bill in the county. Mr. Vanden Bos stated that each taxing district is paying a little to urban renewal. Mr. Vanden Bos also stated that there is one bond for Coos County that is affected by urban renewal. The way a bond is affect by urban renewal is that Coos County gets the full amount from the bond and urban renewal takes \$2,584.00. The overall tax bills in the county go up enough to make up the \$2584.00 which is not a big increase. Ms. Howard stated that some urban renewal areas can say that they do not increase property tax bills; however, this agency cannot say that because of the bond. The bond should expire soon because this relates to any bond that was issued prior to 2001 and once it is expired it will no longer impact the tax bills. Any new bonds passed won't be impacted. Ms. Groth asked what the bond was for. Commissioner Sweet stated it was for the pipe line.

5. <u>AMENDMENT OVERVIEW: PORTIONS OF PLAN TO BE AMENDED, TIMEFRAME</u> <u>FOR COMPLETION</u>

Mr. Vanden Bos stated the 6-month timeline is:

Month	Phase
1 & 2	Project overview, existing conditions and financial analysis
3	Draft amendment
4	Presentation to Urban Renewal Agency
5	Coos County Planning Commission
6	Coos County Commission for approval – Substantial Amendment

Mr. Jacquot stated the next Agency meeting is scheduled for April 12, 2017 where the discussion point about the deletion of the duration provision can be addressed. Mr. Jacquot and Mr. Goergen do not believe there needs to be a separate presentation for the Port. Commissioner Sweet asked if the presentation for the county can be earlier instead of just at the end of the project. Ms. Howard said she will change the schedule so that it can be presented earlier during the draft amendment phase.

6. PROJECT UPDATES AND NEW PROJECT IDENTIFICATION

Scott Keillor from BergerABAM will be reviewing the projects that are from the 2006 plan to see what is still valid. Mr. Keillor stated that he will also look at the project descriptions and update the plan. The 2006 plan has a table with the plan level cost estimates of about \$48 million worth of projects. The first step is to look at the existing plan and determine what is feasible and what might be off the table and index those dollars to the 2017 amount. The objective is to come up with a refined list for the next phase with input from working with staff. Mr. Keillor explained there was one rail spur that was a \$5 million item that has been completed and there is another spur in the plan but does it make sense to still complete. Mr. Gundersen stated the Agency might want to add Internet capabilities to the plan. Once the analysis is done, a memo will be completed that will be shared with the board. Mr. Keillor stated that the agency will also want to do due diligence on new project ideas that will be needed over the next 20 years. Mr. Keillor said feedback will be important and will be provided through the meeting series. The project list

will be turned over so that all the numbers that were discussed can be put into the plan. There are some pieces of projects that have changed since 2006 or that have gone away, some that are brand new or some that need additional plan elements.

Mr. Goergen asked if part of the effort of identifying new projects will also include reaching out to stakeholders to see what their plans are and if the urban renewal agency might be able to help. Mr. Keillor said that they will be contacting them and getting introduction through staff and see what expansion plans that can be accommodated.

There will be a formatted project description, project cost section for each of the elements that will be in the proposal for the urban renewal update.

Mr. Goergen asked if new projects are identified but the outstanding MI is not enough, can we capture in this process bumping up the MI by the 20%. Ms. Howard said that the agency can because it must be done by a substantial amendment and that is what the agency is doing. Given the fact that the agency is only getting about \$200,000 a year with a \$60 million MI, which would have been reduced over the years, but the reality will be that it will take the agency a long time to get to the \$60 million and the agency will have to face the question of how long do they keep going. Ms. Howard did state that after touring the area that she can see that nothing is going to happen in that area unless the agency is able to help it so the agency can tell the taxing jurisdictions that they are not missing out and nothing will happen unless the agency exists, so existing for longer is ok. Ms. Howard thinks the agency will not reach the MI for a really long time and she can tell the agency how many projects can be done over that time period and what the present value is but due to inflation it will cost more.

Mr. Jacquot stated there were a couple of opportunities between feasibility and indebtedness balance for consideration. One was to identify the projects in the plan amendment and identify the portion of the project the that agency was willing to commit to and find other financing sources to make up the difference. The other concept was that the agency can seek private partnership to fund the construction of a project by taking out debt for that project and the private entity would pay the urban renewal agency back. Mr. Jacquot explained that a developer will front the cost which will increase the tax increment that then will finance the debt to pay back. Ms. Howard shared an example of how that would work from a hospital in Lebanon that was contacted by a medical school. The hospital went to the city and told the city that there is property across the street that they want to put the medical school on but there is no infrastructure to this site. The city then called Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC and she told them that they could do an urban renewal there. The hospital and medical school paid for all the infrastructure to go in and then a lot of development followed. With the return of taxes the city is repaying the hospital and medical school through urban renewal for the upfront cost of the infrastructure. The reason they know that they will get paid back is because they know that their taxes are dedicated to coming back to them through the urban renewal agency and they know they are paying the taxes so they know the agency will have the money.

Mr. Jacquot asked for clarification on his understanding. Mr. Jacquot stated that in order for an urban renewal agency to invest funds in a project it has to be in the project plan and if a project is not on the list there would need to be a minor amendment to add. Ms. Howard said that it would have to be on the project list to fund. Ms. Howard stated that in order to amend the project list it would depend on the agency amendments and she suggested the agency revive the amendment section of the plan because it is outdated and it is irrelevant to how urban renewal plans are written today. The way Ms. Howard writes new urban renewal plans is that there are only two levels of amendments that are substantial amendments. The two are increasing maximum indebtedness or adding acreage over 1% of existing

acreage because they are the only two things required by statute to be a substantial amendment. Everything else is a minor amendment which can be done by a resolution within the agency. The reality is to make sure the agency has enough money to add a project. Mr. Goergen stated that the project list from 1998 was very generalized and that was to build in flexibility. Ms. Howard added that a lot of urban renewals are used as match for grant funding which is the best way to use the money. Ms. Howard stated that a project list will be completed and have the total project cost but also include what the urban renewal share will be and then put "other portions funded by". Mr. Jacquot asked if it can say other portions funded by "to be determined" which Ms. Howard said that is possible and you could add "other sources as available".

Commissioner Hanson asked if there was any reason to be general on the project list since projects tend to lead to other projects that might not have been considered when the plan was created. Ms. Howard stated that she can do a general plan if a client wants the flexibility. In some cases, there are some agencies who have stakeholders who want to know exactly what is going to happen. An example would be if it states in the plan that there will be high speed internet project for the area in X year then it might cause development that might not have happened.

Mr. Goergen stated that there could be a mix of both general categories and specific projects based on the updated financial analysis. Ms. Howard stated that plans always have redevelopment and acquisition but they are never specified up front and you can do a minor amendment.

Mr. Jacquot stated that he believes a balanced approach would be a good outcome. Mr. Jacquot stated that in past agency meetings it had been discussed the desire to have some recreational and conservation projects as part of the plan but thinks it is best to keep those projects general.

Ms. Howard said that when she typically does an amendment the areas that the agency gets involved in are projects and financing and trying to balance the two. There is a lot of other stuff that Ms. Howard and Mr. Vanden Bos have to do that complies with the statute that will be done behind the scenes.

7. OTHER/ADJOURN

Mr. Jacquot read the action items from the meeting:

- 1. Add duration provision discussion to next Agency meeting.
- 2. Develop a tentative schedule for the Plan Amendment presentation to meet the time constraints of the three county commissioners so they can participate.
- 3. Provide communication during the two months of development including the identification of potential projects and review of the existing projects.
- 4. Outreach to stake holders. Ms. Howard suggested that if there is a fire district that they should be contacted.

Ms. Howard stated that a consult and conifer letter will be sent to all taxing jurisdictions. It says that the Agency is considering an urban renewal plan amendment with a yearly analysis of what the impacts might be. It allows for them to provide written comment and the county commission has to consider it in the ordinance and reply to it. If it is a taxing jurisdiction that might have an issue, it is best to contact them upfront and ask if they want to be involved in any way or if there any projects that they think might need to be done.

Meeting was adjourned and at 5:37 pm